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M E M O R A N D U M 
 
 
 

March 23, 2023 
 
 
TO: County Council 
 
FROM: Glenn Orlin, Senior Analyst 
 
SUBJECT: Amendments to the FY23-28 CIP – transportation projects 

 
PURPOSE: Worksession: Straw votes anticipated 
 
 On January 17 the Executive recommended several amendments to the FY23-28 CIP.  The 
Council held a public hearing on these amendments on February 7 and 9.  This memorandum addresses 
the amendments pertaining to transportation.1  It also includes comments and recommendations from 
the Councilmembers, the Planning Board and staff, the public hearing testimony and correspondence, 
and Council staff.   (Proposed amendments transmitted by the Executive on March 15 will be reviewed 
by the Transportation & Environment Committee in April and the full Council in May.) 
 
 Staff anticipated to attend the session include: 
 
 Christopher Conklin, Director, DOT 
 Tim Cupples, Acting Deputy Director for Transportation Policy, DOT 
 Emil Wolanin, Deputy Director, DOT 
 Maricela Cordova, Acting Chief, Transportation Engineering, DOT 
 Richard Dorsey, Chief, Highway Services, DOT 
 Sogand Seirafi, Acting Chief for Administration, Transit Services, DOT 
 Michael Paylor, Chief, Traffic Engineering and Operations, DOT 
 Brady Goldsmith, Chief, Management Services, DOT 
 Greg Bruno and Gary Nalven, Office of Management and Budget  
 
 Overview.  Overall, the Executive is recommending CIP spending (excluding WSSC) to 
increase by $136,664,000 (+2.6%) from the FY23-28 CIP approved last May, up from $5,266,211,000 

 
1 Key words: #FY23-28CIP, plus search terms transportation, bikeway, bridge, transit, road. 
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to $5,402,875,000.  The breakdown by agency and by category within County Government is shown 
in Table 1, below: 

 
Table 1:  Percentage of Programmed Funds by Agency and Program (in $000) 

 
 Approved 

FY23-28 CIP 
Executive’s Rec. 
Amended CIP 

Percent 
Change 

Montgomery County Public Schools 1,770,801 (33.6%) 1,874,811 (40.7%)    +5.9% 
Montgomery College 335,815   (6.4%) 345,299   (6.5%)   +2.8% 
M-NCPPC (Parks) 274,747   (5.2%) 282,679   (5.3%)   +2.9% 
Revenue Authority 17,334   (0.3%) 17,334   (0.4%)     0.0% 
Housing Opportunities Commission 8,205   (0.2%) 10,225   (0.2%)    +24.6% 
County Government 2,859,309 (54.3%) 2,872,527 (46.9%)   +0.5% 
  Housing/Community Development 202,256   (3.8%) 237,456   (4.4%) +17.4% 
  Cons. of Natural Resources/Solid Waste 159,291   (3.0%) 164,733   (3.0%)   +3.4% 
  Recycling and Resource Management                49,518   (0.9%)          57,302   (1.1%) +15.7% 
  General Government    328,830    (6.2%)         348,146   (6.4%)   +5.9% 
  Health and Human Services               86,318    (1.6%)          89,737   (1.7%)   +4.0% 
  Culture & Recreation             151,136    (2.9%) 173,635   (3.2%) +14.9% 
  Public Safety             243,586    (4.6%) 252,181   (4.7%)   +3.5% 
  Transportation          1,638,375  (31.1%) 1,549,337 (23.2%)    -5.4% 
TOTAL 5,266,211 5,402,875     +2.6% 

 
Transportation project spending would be reduced by $89,038,000, or -5.4%, the only portion 

of the CIP that would see a reduction.  This understates the magnitude of the disinvestment in 
transportation, however: a net additional $12,703,000 of transportation spending that was to occur in 
FY22 has been deferred into FY23 or FY24.  Therefore, a more accurate assessment of this 
disinvestment shows a reduction of $101,741,000, effectively a reduction of -6.8%.  The largest 
reduction is due to the Executive’s proposed deferrals in two projects: a one-year delay in Observation 
Drive Extended in Germantown and Clarksburg, which would postpone $12.5 million beyond FY28, 
and a 3+-year delay in the Capital Crescent Trail tunnel in Bethesda, which would postpone $55.6 
million beyond FY28.  He also recommends several other project deferrals, including Summit Avenue 
Extended and several bikeway projects.  The transportation program is divided into seven categories: 
 

Table 2:  Programmed Transportation Funds by Category (in $000) 
 

 Approved 
FY23-28 CIP 

% in Approved 
FY23-28 CIP 

Exec. Rec. 
Amended CIP 

% in Exec. Rec. 
Amended CIP 

Bridges      $82,773    5.1%         $84,676     5.5% 
Highway Maintenance      235,900  14.4%         232,900   15.0% 
Mass Transit      709,938  43.3%         715,647   46.2% 
Parking Districts        49,740    3.0%           60,033     3.9% 
Ped. Facilities/Bikeways      339,979  20.8%         260,741   16.8% 
Roads      111,773     6.8%          86,818     5.6% 
Traffic Improvements      108,272     6.6%        108,522     7.0% 
TOTAL $1,638,375 100.0%   $1,549,337  100.0% 
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 On February 23 the Planning Board met and concurred with its staff’s proposals (©1-2).  The  
staff report is here:  https://montgomeryplanningboard.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/Draft-mmo-
to-MCPB-CEx-Recommended-FY24-Capital-Budget-and-FY23_28-CIP-Review_2-23-23_Final.pdf.  
An excerpt is on ©3-9. 
 
 Each proposed amendment is discussed below. 
 
 1.  “Consent” amendments.  The following 11 amendments generated neither public testimony 
nor correspondence.  They are quite technical, usually involving funding switches or closeout savings.  
Each project is recommended for approval unless a Councilmember specifically asks for it to be 
discussed.   T&E Committee recommendation (3-0): Concur with the Executive. 
 

• Bus Rapid Transit: US 29 (©10-11).  This is a funding switch where expenditures were not 
eligible for WSSC reimbursement. 

• Davis Mill Road Emergency Stabilization (©12).  Decreased funding reflects savings taken 
prior to the project’s closeout.  The unused appropriation is transferred to the Dennis Avenue 
Bridge Replacement project. 

• Gold Mine Road Bridge (©13-14).  This is a funding switch to account for additional federal 
aid received.  It reflects FY22 actuals. 

• MD 355 – Clarksburg Shared Use Path (©15-16).  The construction schedule is marginally 
accelerated.  The project is still scheduled for completion in FY24. 

• Montrose Parkway East (©17).  The funding is reduced reflecting savings prior to closeout.  
The unused appropriation is transferred to the Dennis Avenue Bridge Replacement project. 

• Park Valley Road Bridge (©18-19).  This is an impact tax funding switch to pay an 
unreimbursed advance on federal aid for impact tax-eligible project components. 

• Platt Ridge Drive Extended (©20-21).  This is a funding switch from G.O. bonds to 
intergovernmental funds to reflect additional expenditures reimbursable by WSSC.  The 
decreased funding reflects savings taken prior to the project’s closeout.  The unused 
appropriation is transferred to the Dennis Avenue Bridge Replacement project. 

• Public Facilities Roads (©22).  Reduced prior year funding reflects savings. 
• Resurfacing: Residential/Rural Roads (©23).  G.O. bonds are replaced by land sale proceeds. 
• Silver Spring Lot 3 Parking Garage (©24).  The cost decrease recognizes prior year project 

savings for this pending closeout. 
• Snouffer School Road (©25-26).  This is a funding switch from G.O. Bonds to impact taxes and 

intergovernmental funds to reflect additional expenditures eligible for WSSC reimbursement. 
• Snouffer School Road North (Webb Tract) (©27-28).  This is a funding switch from G.O. bonds 

to intergovernmental funds to reflect additional expenditures reimbursable by WSSC. 
 
 2.  Purple Line-related amendments.  The next two amendments are also straightforward.  
They, too, received no public comment: 
 
 Purple Line (©29-30).  This project covers the County’s contribution to the State’s construction 
of the Purple Line, land acquisition, and supervision of portions of the project that impact County 
facilities.  The Executive recommends an increase of $570,000 (+1.1%) to cover the cost of two more 
years-worth of supervision ($400,000) plus easements for related culvert replacements ($170,000).  
T&E Committee recommendation (3-0): Concur with the Executive. 

https://montgomeryplanningboard.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/Draft-mmo-to-MCPB-CEx-Recommended-FY24-Capital-Budget-and-FY23_28-CIP-Review_2-23-23_Final.pdf
https://montgomeryplanningboard.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/Draft-mmo-to-MCPB-CEx-Recommended-FY24-Capital-Budget-and-FY23_28-CIP-Review_2-23-23_Final.pdf
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 Bethesda Metro Station South Entrance (©31-32). The County is responsible for funding 100% 
of the cost of this new entrance to the Bethesda Metro Station and the Bethesda Purple Line Station.  
The Executive recommends an increase of $400,000 (+0.3%) to cover the cost of three more years-
worth of supervision.  T&E Committee recommendation (3-0): Concur with the Executive. 
 
 3.  Sidewalk and Curb Replacement (©33-34).  This level-of-effort project replaces damaged 
or deteriorated sidewalks, curbs, and gutters.  The funding is in two parts.  The bulk of the funding is 
for the replacement of sidewalks, curbs, and gutters; the Executive is recommending no change in the 
$6.2 million annual budget for this work.  For 45 years DOT has also offered to replace deteriorated 
driveway aprons in the areas where it is also replacing sidewalks, curbs, and gutters; this work is done 
at the homeowner’s expense, traditionally at a price much lower than if the homeowner were to contract 
it separately. 
 
 Historically, then project funding has included $500,000 annually in private contributions, 
representing an estimate of apron replacements.  However, during the past few years there have been  
fewer takers for this work, so the Executive is recommending deleting the $500,000 in contributions.  
During the past couple of years the level of contributions has been less than $100,000.  The reason for 
the lower rate of contributions is that DOT no longer can acquire materials significantly cheaper than 
the private sector, so far fewer homeowners are availing themselves of this option. 
 
 DOT cannot spend funds unless the Council grants appropriation authority for such spending, 
even if the funds come from contributions.  Since there likely will be some homeowners willing to 
exercise the option, OMB and Council staff agree that this CIP project should include an additional 
$100,000 in appropriation authority in FY24.  T&E Committee recommendation (3-0): Increase the 
FY24 appropriation from the $5.7 million requested by the Executive to $5.8 million. 
 
 4.  Dennis Avenue Bridge Replacement (©35-36).  The existing 30’-long Dennis Avenue bridge 
over Sligo Creek in Wheaton will be replaced with an 80’-long span to better accommodate the creek’s 
flow beneath it, as flooding is common in this area.  The cross section will also be widened to allow 
for a 13’-wide shared use path on the north side, a 7’-wide sidewalk on the south side, and 5’-wide 
bike-compatible shoulders on each side with additional 2’-wide buffers. 
 
 The project’s cost has increased by $1,520,000 (+19.4%) due to unanticipated utility relocations 
and an updated construction cost estimate reflecting final design.  Construction has also been delayed 
one year; it would now start in the spring of 2024 and be completed that fall.  The existing bridge will 
be closed to traffic during the summer of 2024.  T&E Committee recommendation (3-0): Concur 
with the Executive. 
 
 5.  Burtonsville Park and Ride Improvements (©37).  The County completed a feasibility study 
for a new 500-space garage adjacent to the existing park-and-ride lot, US 29 FLASH station, and 
shopping center.  The Executive recommends programming $4.5 million from a State grant to design 
the garage in FY24.  T&E Committee recommendation (3-0): Concur with the Executive. 
 
 6.  New Transit Maintenance Depot (©38).  The County needs to find a replacement for its 
Nicholson Court transit depot soon.  The end of the County’s lease is in 2027, and extending the lease 
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is not an option, as the site cannot accommodate anticipated growth in the Ride On fleet nor the 
infrastructure needed to support zero-emission buses.  A program of requirements for a new depot was 
completed last October.  The Executive is requesting $2 million in FY24 to conduct the design of the 
new depot, including identifying a site for it.  T&E Committee recommendation (3-0): Concur with 
the Executive. 

Proposed Deferrals for Fiscal Reasons 

For the past 13 years the current and prior County Executives have regularly proposed deferral 
or even deletion of master-planned transportation projects in the CIP—especially those that were 
initiated by the Council—to create fiscal space for other CIP priorities, especially MCPS projects. 
Hundreds of millions of dollars programmed for road projects, such as Goshen Road South and 
Montrose Parkway East (both of which had substantial bikeway and sidewalk elements) have come 
and gone without being built.  Although the Council is the final authority on the CIP and has sometimes 
been able to keep certain transportation projects on schedule, more often it has had to accede to a 
project’s deletion or deferral: the budget math is just too tough. 

The proposed amendments described below are those for which the Executive is recommending 
a deferral, a reduction in scope, or both.  The following chart displays the year when construction had 
initially been planned to begin for each project, the construction year start in the Approved CIP, and 
the construction year start now proposed by the Executive: 

Project 

When Construction 
Initially Was 

Budgeted to Start 

Construction Start 
in the 

Approved CIP 

Construction Start 
Now Proposed by 

the Executive 
Goldsboro Rd. Sidewalk & Bikeway FY25 FY28 FY30 
Bradley Blvd. Improvements (2 phases) FY25/FY26 FY26/FY27 FY28/FY29 
North Beth. Metro Northern Entrance FY24 FY26 FY27 
Falls Rd. Bikeway & Ped Facility FY14 FY28 FY30 
Forest Glen Passageway FY23 FY25 FY26 
Tuckerman Lane Sidewalk (2 phases) FY27/FY29 FY27/FY29 FY27/FY31 
Summit Avenue Extension FY30 FY30 FY31 
Capital Crescent Trail (Tunnel) FY25 FY26 FY29 
Observation Drive Extended FY24 FY26 FY27 

7. Goldsboro Road Sidewalk and Bikeway (©39).  This project will reconstruct Goldsboro
Road between River Road and MacArthur Boulevard with two 11’-wide travel lanes, a shared-use path 
on the north side and a 5’-wide sidewalk on the south side.  It is a key means of access for Bethesda 
residents to reach the MacArthur Boulevard Bikeway.  Goldsboro Road in this section is a steep grade 
which is difficult and not particularly safe for all but experienced bicyclists.  The project is estimated 
to cost $21,096,000 and would take about six years to design and build.  The cost estimate has been 
held stable for several years; it will likely be revised upward once design is completed. 

In the Approved CIP, design would start in FY25 and construction completed in FY30.  This 
already represents a 3-year delay from when the project first appeared in the CIP.  However, the 
Executive is recommending a further two-year deferral, with design starting in FY27 and project 
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completion in FY32.  Councilmember Friedson opposes delays to this and other bike-ped projects in 
District 1 (see ©39A-C).  T&E Committee recommendation (3-0):  Do not defer this project.   

8. Bradley Boulevard Improvements (©40).  The project would reconfigure Bradley
Boulevard between Goldsboro Road and Wilson Lane to have a 4’-wide bike lane in each direction, a 
10’-wide shared-use path on the northeast side, and a 5’-wide sidewalk on the southwest side.  There 
are no continuous bikeways or sidewalks in this one-mile segment now. 

The project was first included in the CIP seven years ago.  It is divided into two phases:  Phase 
I includes the sidewalk on the southwest side and the bike lanes, while Phase II includes the shared-
use path and the associated drainage improvements.  At that time the design of Phase I was to begin in 
FY21 and the phase would be completed in FY25, while Phase II was to be further in the future.  The 
schedule in the CIP approved last spring would have construction of Phase I in FY26 and of Phase II 
in FY27.  The Executive is recommending a two-year delay, with construction of the two phases in 
FY28 and FY29, respectively.  Lee Keiser, a resident and former official of the South Bradley Hills 
Citizens Association, testified to the need for this project and urged that it not be delayed again (©41-
44).  T&E Committee recommendation (3-0):  Do not defer this project.   

9. North Bethesda Metro Station Northern Entrance (©45).  Last year the Council received
$4.5 million from the State which is being used for the design of this new entrance at the southeast 
corner of Rockville Pike and Old Georgetown Road.  The design work will be completed in FYs24-25.  
The Council also funded 25% of the estimated construction cost, with the hope that MDOT and 
WMATA would be incentivized to provide the balance, which amounts to $22.2 million plus whatever 
cost escalation has occurred since the project was first programmed four years ago.  The Executive and 
the Council requested such aid in their recent State Transportation Priorities Letter. 

The construction funding has been deferred regularly over the past few years, awaiting such 
aid.  Furthermore, because the needed funding is likely higher since the cost estimate is now a few 
years old and has not been updated to current-year dollars.  Finally, the scope of the project does not 
include an underpass beneath Rockville Pike to Pike and Rose and other new development on the west 
side of the highway. 

The Executive is proposing to defer the County’s 25% of construction funds by one more year, 
to FYs27-29 rather than FYs26-28.  Council Vice President Friedson and Councilmember Stewart 
oppose this deferral, citing the importance of this entrance for economic development in the area around 
the station (©45A-45B).  

T&E Committee recommendation (3-0):  Do not defer this project.  In the meanwhile, the 
County should redouble its efforts to solicit the balance of construction funds from MDOT/WMATA.  
The County has two years to get this funding, otherwise the project may need to be deferred once again.  

10. Falls Road Bikeway and Pedestrian Facility (©46).  This project would construct a shared-
use path along four miles along the east side of Falls Road between Dunster and River Roads in 
Potomac.  This is the Methuselah of projects:  when it was originally programmed in the CIP in 2008, 
construction was to begin in FY14, but it has deferred many times since.  Currently, construction is not 
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scheduled to begin until FY28, 14 years later.  The Executive is recommending delaying the project 
two more years, so that the construction start would not occur until at least FY30. 
 

The project is extremely out of date, as its cost estimate has not been updated since 2009.   The 
County applied for a received a federal grant of $1,230,000—matched with $410,000 in County 
funds—to redesign the project.  The expenditure on the project description form suggests that this study 
occurred in FY22, but in fact it is not yet underway.  DOT staff notes that it will be started this spring 
and be completed in FY24. 

 
T&E Committee recommendation (3-0): Show the design funds in FYs23-24 and retain 

the funding in the Approved CIP in FYs27-28, as shown on ©47-48.  The latter funding should be 
considered a placeholder until the FY25-30 CIP, when hopefully there should be a new scope and 
updated cost estimate.  Given the continued delays the community has endured over the past 14 years, 
the Council might consider accelerating the construction of this project in the next CIP. 
 
 11.  Forest Glen Passageway (©49).  This project would design and construct a bike/ped 
underpass beneath the Georgia Avenue/Forest Glen Road intersection, from the southwest corner (the 
location of the Forest Glen Metro Station portal) to the northeast corner.  On an average weekday, 
between the morning and evening peak hours about 500 people walk across Georgia Avenue at this 
intersection, one of the most challenging locations for a pedestrian given the proximity to the on- and 
off-ramps with the Beltway.  The project has already been deferred for two years for fiscal reasons, and 
the Executive is now recommending a further one-year delay of land acquisition and construction.  
T&E Committee recommendation (3-0):  Do not defer this project.   
 
 12.  Tuckerman Lane Sidewalk (©50).  This project would construct/reconstruct an improved 
sidewalk and some bikeway improvements in Potomac and Bethesda along Tuckerman Lane between 
Falls and Old Georgetown Roads.  The facility planning study, completed two years ago, divided this 
long project into four segments: 
 

• Segment 1: Falls Road to Snakeden Branch, fronting Hoover MS and Churchill HS 
• Segment 2: Snakeden Branch to Angus Place 
• Segment 3: Angus Place to Whisperwood Lane 
• Segment 4: Whisperwood Lane to Old Georgetown Road 

 
Because of its length, there was a consensus that the County should concentrate on Segments 1 and 2 
first.  In these segments  the preferred alternative calls for continuous conventional bike lanes on both 
sides of the road, a sidepath, and sidewalks on the opposite side of the road from the sidepath from 
Falls Road to Angus Place.  A developer will construct the easternmost portion of Segment 2 from 
Seven Locks Road to Angus Place. 
 
  Last year the Executive recommended funding design and construction of only a short segment 
of sidewalk in Segment 1 on the south side of Tuckerman Lane from Gainsborough Road to about 380’ 
west of Potomac Crest Drive, near Churchill HS.  His proposal would have completed this segment in 
FYs27-28.  The Council agreed with his schedule for the short segment, but it also chose to complete 
the balance of Segments 1 and 2, with design in FYs27-28, land and land acquisition and construction 
anticipated in FYs 29-30 and FYs31-32, respectively. 
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 The Executive’s proposed amendment would keep the short segment on the FY27-28 timeframe 
but would delay the balance of Segments 1 and 2 by two years, such that design would occur in FYs29-
30, land acquisition in FYs31-32, and construction in FYs33-34.  T&E Committee recommendation 
(3-0):  Do not defer this project.   
 
 13.  Summit Avenue Extended (©51).  This project will extend Summit Avenue in Kensington 
from its current northern terminus at Plyers Mill Road to an improved Farragut Street and its connection 
to the intersection of Connecticut Avenue and University Boulevard.  The project was first identified 
in the Kensington Sector Plan approved by the Council in 2012.  It would provide an alternative route 
through the town center from traffic arriving from the north on Connecticut Avenue or the east on 
University Boulevard to reach Garrett Park and White Flint via Knowles/Strathmore Avenue or the 
NIH/Walter Reed Medical Center complexes via Summit Avenue, thus avoiding and relieving the 
congested Connecticut Avenue intersections at Plyers Mill Road and Knowles Avenue.  The project 
also includes bike and pedestrian improvements, and it would potentially spur the redevelopment of 
the small industrial area north of Plyers Mill Road and west of Connecticut Avenue,  a long-time goal 
of the Town of Kensington Council.  
 
 When the project was first proposed for inclusion in the CIP, the Council hoped the design 
would begin in FY25, but at CIP Reconciliation the start was postponed to FY27, with construction 
anticipated to start in FY30.  The Executive is now proposing a one-year deferral, so construction would 
start in FY31.  T&E Committee recommendation (3-0):  Do not defer this project.   
 
 14.  Capital Crescent Trail (©52-53).  The Executive is once again recommending deferring 
the Capital Crescent Trail tunnel beneath Elm Street and Wisconsin Avenue in the Bethesda CBD.  
Currently the tunnel’s construction is programmed to begin in mid-FY26 (early 2026) and be completed 
30 months later, in the spring/summer of 2028, which, given the delay in the delivery of the Purple 
Line, would roughly synchronize the opening of both the light rail line and the trail tunnel.  The 
Executive proposes delaying the project by at least two-and-a-half years, so that that construction 
would not begin until FY29 at the earliest.  Furthermore, DOT estimates the cost of the tunnel will 
increase from $55.6 million to $82.5 million. 
 
 The $82.5 million estimate is partially due to the additional inflation assumed by delaying the 
project two-and-a-half more years.  Typically, that is not an adjustment that is incorporated in the CIP 
when a project is delayed; in fact, it has not been done for the other projects recommended for deferral.  
DOT staff estimates the cost in current dollars is about $69 million.  Also of note is that DOT has 
applied to the federal government for a Rebuilding American Infrastructure for Sustainability and 
Equity (RAISE) Grant of $45 million, which, if received, would have to be matched by $24 million in 
non-federal funds, a total of $69 million (©54-56).  The Planning supports keeping the tunnel on its 
original FY25-27 schedule, even if this means deferring the schedules of lower priority projects (©2). 
 
 T&E Committee recommendation (3-0): Program the tunnel on its original schedule 
(FYs25-27) assuming $45 million in federal funds and $24 million in G.O. bonds.  However, since 
there is no guarantee the County will be successful securing this grant, the project description 
form should include text stating clearly that if the federal funds are not forthcoming the tunnel’s 
schedule will be reevaluated (see ©57-58). 
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 15.  Observation Drive Extended (©59).  The Clarksburg Master Plan calls for extending 
Observation Drive 2.2 miles north from the Milestone area of Germantown to Stringtown Road in 
Clarksburg.  It is master-planned to be a four-lane divided highway with a wider right-of-way than 
most roads of its type—150’—initially to accommodate the northernmost section of the Corridor Cities 
Transitway (CCT), but which now would likely become the ultimate route of the MD 355 North Bus 
Rapid Transit (BRT) line.  The project also includes a west-side 8’-wide shared use trail and an eastside 
5’-wide sidewalk. 
 
 In the Approved CIP the project is split into two phases.  Phase 1 would construct the four-lane 
road, shared use trail and sidewalk north beyond Old Baltimore Road to the point where it meets the 
planned extension of Little Seneca Parkway.  It would also extend Little Seneca Parkway west to 
Observation Drive—as well as its parallel shared use path and sidewalk—and construct its planned 
third and fourth lanes from MD 355 to Observation Drive.  Phase 1 would thus directly connect the 
homes in Arora Hills and Clarksburg Village to Observation Drive, and from there south to Ridge Road, 
close to the I-270 interchange there.  Phase 2 will continue the extension of Observation Drive—and 
its parallel shared use path and sidewalk—north to Stringtown Road.  A map showing the limits of 
Phases 1 and 2 is on ©60.   
 
 In his January amendments the Executive recommended deferring the start of construction by 
one year, to FY27 (©59).  Melissa McKenna testified in favor of accelerating the project (©61-63, see 
especially ©62). 
 
 For the March 20 Committee meeting, however, DOT revised its expenditure schedule showing  
construction not starting until FY28: a two-year deferral from the Approved CIP with construction of 
Phase 1 not being completed until FY30.  After questioning, the Committee agreed that it would 
approve a reformed production schedule that would have construction of the project start only one year 
later than in the Approved CIP.  DOT accomplished this by splitting Phase 1 into two subphases: 
 

• Phase 1A: Includes a 4-lane divided roadway (2 lanes in each direction) starting at existing 
Observation Drive near Waters Discovery Lane and continuing to West Old Baltimore Road 
along with a shared use path on the west side and a bike path on the east side to provide 
Greenway connectivity.  A bridge approximately 550 feet long will be constructed near Waters 
Discovery Lane ending at West Old Baltimore Road.  A traffic signal will be provided at the 
West Old Baltimore Road intersection.  Final design would begin in FY23 and end in FY26.  
Land acquisition would be in FY26.  Construction would start in FY27 and finish in FY29. 

 
• Phase 1B: Includes 4 lanes of Observation Drive from West Old Baltimore Road to the point 

where it meets the extension of Little Seneca Parkway, with a shared use path on the west side 
and bike path on the east side.  It also includes the widening and extension of Little Seneca 
Parkway to 4 lanes from MD 355 to the extension of Observation Drive north of West Old 
Baltimore Road.  Preliminary design would begin in FY23.  Final design would end in FY27.  
Land acquisition would be in FY28.  Construction would start in FY29 and finish in FY30. 
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 T&E Committee recommendation: Concur with the new production schedule deferring 
the start of construction, as shown on ©64A-B. 
 
 16.  Further Planning Board recommendations.  Other than its recommendation that the  
Capital Crescent Trail tunnel remain on its current schedule, the Board also proposes (see ©1): 
 

• Create an Aspen Hill Bicycle-Pedestrian Priority Area (BiPPA) program.  The Board 
recommends funding the improvements it identified in its 2019 Aspen Hill Vision Zero Study. 
It has been eight years since the first BiPPA project was included in the CIP; BiPPA work has 
proceeded apace in Silver Spring CBD, Wheaton CBD, Glenmont, Long Branch, Grosvenor, 
and Veirs Mill.  However, there are a total of 34 officially designated BiPPAs: it is probably 
time to identify the next group of BiPPA programs, one of which could be Aspen Hill.  Council 
staff recommends that between now and next winter DOT and Planning staff identify up to five 
more BiPPA programs to begin funding in the FY25-30 CIP. 
 

• Systemic Safety Countermeasure Program.  The Board recommends funding a program to 
implement hundreds of relatively inexpensive measures to improve safety.  Many of them are 
operational in nature, including upgraded crosswalks, lowering speed limits, revising the timing 
of traffic signals, creating centerline rumble strips, installing pedestrian hybrid beacons, etc.  
These should be considered for funding in the upcoming and future Operating Budgets.  Some 
countermeasures are physical traffic calming measures (such as speed humps), which may 
require changes to Executive regulations before they can be considered for funding in the CIP.  
 

• Bike Racks.  Once again, the Board recommends creating a new program to upgrade deficient 
bike racks at all public libraries and recreation centers over the next two years and expand and 
upgrade bicycle parking availability at all public schools over a ten-year period. It estimates the 
total cost of this effort is approximately $3.6 million.  (See the top of page 47 of the following 
report:https://montgomeryplanning.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/Bicycle-Master-Plan-
Biennial-Monitoring-Report-2019-2020.pdf.)  Because the bike racks are on a school, library, 
or recreation center site, the responsibility to replace them would be that of MCPS, the 
Department of Public Libraries, or the Department of Recreation, respectively, not DOT.  The 
appropriate Council committee could consider the Board’s recommendations as part of their 
review of their respective capital budgets. 

 
 17.  Projects to review in April.  The Executive typically recommends further CIP amendments 
concurrent and even after transmitting his Operating Budget recommendations on March 15.  In 
addition to these, the Committee will be reviewing these projects: 
 

• Bowie Mill Road Bikeway (©65-66).  Last fall the Council amended this project to initiate 
design work in FY23 rather than FY24.  At that time the Council also said it would reevaluate 
the  land acquisition and construction schedules to determine whether the project could be 
accelerated to be completed by FY28 rather than FY29, which had been requested last year by 
the Greater Olney Citizens Association (GOCA).  Such acceleration would be dependent on: 
(1) whether the design work was proceeding fast enough to make an FY28 completion feasible, 
and (2) whether enough added resources were available by this spring to fund the acceleration 
without competing with higher Council priorities for such funds. 

https://montgomeryplanning.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/Bicycle-Master-Plan-Biennial-Monitoring-Report-2019-2020.pdf
https://montgomeryplanning.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/Bicycle-Master-Plan-Biennial-Monitoring-Report-2019-2020.pdf
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• Bus Rapid Transit: MD 355 Central (©67-69) and Bus Rapid Transit: MD 355 South/North 

(©70-71).  Recently the State’s selected private partner for the Opportunity Lanes project on I-
270 and I-495 has withdrawn, raising doubts that this project—and the toll revenue that would 
have been generated by it—will materialize.  Nearly all  the funding for the BRT: MD 355 
Central project is currently anticipated from $160 million in toll revenue; without it there would 
be no match for a nearly equal amount of anticipated federal aid (about $159 million).  The 
entire $9.7 million in the BRT: MD 355 South/North to fund completion of the design of the 
southern and northern extensions was anticipated to be funded by Opportunity Lanes toll 
revenue.  Unless the State comes up with the near $170 million for these two projects—either 
by deciding to continue with the Opportunity Lanes project by finding a new partner or by 
approving a new revenue source, then both projects may need to be deleted or significantly 
delayed.  Hopefully the picture will be clearer by next month. 

 
F:\ORLIN\FY23\t&e\FY23-28 CIP\230328cc.docx 







Review of the County Executive’s Recommended FY24 Capital Budget 
and Amendments to the FY23-28 Transportation CIP 

9 

ANALYSIS OF RECOMMENDED CIP 

Every two years, the Planning Board transmits its county transportation funding priorities to the 
County Executive during the Executive’s preparation of the CIP. The priorities are general based on 
master plan recommendations and a project’s potential impacts on equity and Vision Zero safety 
efforts. The most recent list of county transportation priorities was approved by the Planning Board 
on October 21, 2021 and transmitted to the County Executive on November 1, 2021 (see Attachment 
B). 

Following is a summary of notable CIP projects that have been reviewed in relation to the Planning 
Board transportation priorities and in advancing master plan and other Planning Department 
concerns/initiatives. These include a review of: 

• Major Transportation Projects in the Planning Board’s Priority List
• Major Transportation Projects Not in the Planning Board’s Priority List
• Major Project-Related Concerns Not Addressed in the CIP

A web map has been developed to display the locations of the transportation projects addressed in 
the first two bullets. This can be found in: Major Transportation Projects from the CE's Recommended 
CIP (arcgis.com) 

MAJOR TRANSPORTATION PROJECTS IN THE PLANNING BOARD’S PRIORITY LIST 

The following is a discussion of the County Executive’s recommended changes to key transportation 
CIP projects included in the Planning Board’s priority list: 

• Bus Rapid Transit: MD 355 Central (P502005): This CIP project was renamed from “Bus
Rapid Transit: MD 355” and now focuses on the portion of the proposed MD 355 BRT
improvements between Montgomery College – Germantown (or Germantown Transit Center)
and Montgomery College – Rockville. During the CIP period, $347.1 million is budgeted.
Construction of this section of the MD 355 BRT service would be completed by FY28. The bulk
of the funding for this project is expected to come from two sources: 1) federal aid ($158.9
million), and 2) Op Lanes (formerly the I-495/I-270 Managed Lanes project) Maryland Transit
funding ($160.0 million). Additional funding for this project includes current revenue, impact
tax monies, some state aid ($6 million), and recordation tax premium funds, but the MD 355
BRT project was identified as the top transportation CIP priority by the Planning Board.

• Bus Rapid Transit: Veirs Mill Road (P501913): There is no recommended change in the
funding schedule for this bus rapid transit project proposed between Downtown Wheaton and
Montgomery College – Rockville. The BRT line will complete Final Design in FY24 and be fully
constructed by FY27. Funding sources for this project include current revenue, impact tax
monies, federal aid ($42.6 million), and state aid ($32.0 million). This project was identified as
transportation CIP priority #2 by the Planning Board. It is important to note that this project

(3)

https://mcplanning.maps.arcgis.com/apps/dashboards/66ff373788f943c3b31b127553270106
https://mcplanning.maps.arcgis.com/apps/dashboards/66ff373788f943c3b31b127553270106
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will construct an interim project that will operate in traffic for a substantial portion of the 
corridor and that the intent is to upgrade the BRT to dedicated transit lanes for the full length 
of the corridor, as recommended in the 2019 Veirs Mill Corridor Master Plan, as part of a future, 
unfunded project. 

• Capital Crescent Trail (P501316): An additional $28.1 million in funding has been added to
this project, but the majority of the funds are appropriated beyond the 6-year CIP. In addition,
the County Executive’s 6-year CIP defers the previously approved FY26, FY27, and FY28 funding
of $54.4 million outside the current 6-year CIP, resulting in essentially no CIP funding for this
project in the last four out years (FY25-28) of the 6-year CIP. This funding is needed to
complete the Capital Crescent Trail tunnel under Wisconsin Avenue and improvements at Elm
Street Park to build out the master plan vision in time with the opening of the Purple Line
(FY27). Beyond FY28, a total of $82.5 million is allocated to complete this project. This project
was identified by the Planning Board as transportation CIP priority #4.

• Forest Glen Passageway (P501911): While the overall budget for this project remains
unchanged, the County Executive is proposing to push $14.0 million of funding from FY24-
FY26 into FY27 and FY28. Construction is anticipated to begin in FY26 and be complete by
FY28. This project will be funded with GO bonds. This project was identified as transportation
CIP priority #7 by the Planning Board.

• North Bethesda Metro Station Northern Entrance (P501914): The project is now scheduled
to start construction in FY27. Funding amounts have shifted into the later years of the 6-year
CIP with $261,000 shifted beyond the 6-year CIP. The county is working with WMATA on
redevelopment of the North Bethesda Metro Station site and will look for opportunities to
leverage private sector funding for these enhancements. This project was identified by the
Planning Board as transportation CIP priority #8.

• Great Seneca Science Corridor Transportation Improvements (P502202): No funding
changes have been proposed in the recommended CIP amendments. This project implements
the Great Seneca Transit Network that has been developed by MCDOT in support of the 2022
Corridor Forward: I-270 Transit Plan and the 2021 Great Seneca Science Center Corridor Minor
Master Plan Amendment. Phase 1A is the planned implementation of two transit services,
called the Pink and Lime lines. The Pink line links the Shady Grove Metrorail station to the Life
Sciences Center near Shady Grove Hospital, and the Lime line using I-370 from the Shady
Grove Metrorail station to Rio, Crown Farm, and the heart of the Life Sciences Center. Phase 1A
of this project remains on schedule to be constructed in FY24; however, Phase 1B of this
project has not been scheduled/funded to-date. With its connection to Corridor Forward and
its re-envisioned Corridor Cities Transitway, this project relates to the Board’s transportation
CIP priority #20 to advance transit near the Corridor Cities.

• Fenton Street Cycle track (P502001): There has been no change to the funding for this bike
project in Downtown Silver Spring on Fenton Street between Planning Place and King Street.

(4)
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This project, which is anticipated to be constructed by FY24, was identified in transportation 
CIP priorities #23 and #25 by the Planning Board. 

• Bicycle Pedestrian Priority Area Improvements – Wheaton CBD (P502002): No changes to
the funding for this project. This project budget includes the design and construction of the
proposed two-way separated bike lanes on Amherst Avenue between Arcola Avenue and
Windham Lane. These improvements were identified by the Planning Board as transportation
CIP priorities #24 and #36.

• Sidewalk Program Minor Projects (P506747): Sourced funding for this program has shifted a
small percentage from GO Bonds to Recordation Tax Premiums for this ongoing level-of-effort
program. This program was identified as transportation CIP priority #33 by the Planning
Board.

• Observation Drive Extended (P501507): The six-year CIP for this project is proposed to be
decreased by $12.5 million and the construction completion has shifted back one year to FY29.
Decreased funding in FY25 and FY26 provides for the funds shifted beyond the 6-year CIP.
Phase 1 is the connection of Observation Drive between Waters Discovery Lane and Little
Seneca Parkway and the completion/improvement of Little Seneca Parkway between MD 355
and Observation Drive. Phase 2 is the future extension of Observation Drive up to the future
Clarksburg Bypass/Roberts Tavern Road. Beyond FY28, the remaining funding needed to
complete this project will be $61.0 million. This project (Phase 1 only) was identified by the
Planning Board as the #38 transportation CIP priority. Slight delays in this overall project may
be advantageous as the Clarksburg Master Plan, which will re-envision the Observation
Drive/Gateway Center Drive corridors, is scheduled to begin in Summer 2023.

• US 29 BRT Phase 2 (P502201): The County Executive has recommended decreasing funding
for this project by $1.5 million in the 6-year CIP, due to reduced costs for preliminary design.
Phase 2 of the project will create a dedicated BRT lane along the US 29 corridor between Tech
Road and Sligo Creek Parkway.

MAJOR TRANSPORTATION PROJECTS NOT IN THE PLANNING BOARD’S PRIORITY LIST 

There are many notable transportation projects included in the County Executive’s recommended CIP 
that Planning staff is generally supportive of, and while they did not make the Planning Board’s Top 
100, they are worthwhile efforts. These projects include ongoing level-of-effort work programs, cost 
sharing for Maryland Department of Transportation – State Highway Administration (MDOT SHA) 
projects, first mile/last mile transit-supportive programs as well as some notable older projects that 
have already advanced through Mandatory Referral. 

• Bicycle-Pedestrian Priority Area Improvements – Veirs Mill/Randolph (P502003): There
are no proposed changes to the funding of this project. Construction is expected to occur in
FY25-FY27 concurrent with the Veirs Mill Road BRT project. The Veirs Mill Corridor Master Plan

(5)
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recommended an extension of the Veirs Mill / Randolph BiPPA to include the area between 
Robindale Drive and Parkland Drive as well as the area between Claridge Road and the 
Wheaton Central Business District.  

• RideOn Bus Fleet (P500821): MCDOT is continuing to apply for grants to cover the cost of
additional zero-emission buses, with the goal of transitioning to a 100% zero-emission fleet.

• Sidewalk and Curb Replacement (P508182): $3.0 million is proposed to be removed from
this ongoing level-of-effort program. This reduction is due anticipated reductions in private
residences utilizing the apron replacement program.

• Facility Planning: Mass Transit (P502308): This new program provides for planning and
preliminary engineering for new and reconstructed mass transit projects under consideration
for inclusion in the CIP. $3.1 million is funded for this ongoing program.

• Transportation Feasibility Studies (P502303): $1.5 million is included in the CIP for this
ongoing program to quickly identify solutions for advancing transportation facilities to design
and construction. Projects selected for inclusion in this program will not require detailed
alternatives analysis.

• Goldsboro Road Sidewalk and Bikeway (P501917): $5.2 million is proposed to be shifted
beyond the 6-year CIP for this bike/ped project. Design has been delayed from FY25 and will
now start in FY27, and the beginning of construction is delayed from FY27 to FY29. Beyond
FY28, the remaining funded needed to complete this project will be $19.8 million.

• Bowie Mill Road Bikeway (P502108): Approximately $750,000 will be moved up in the 6-year
CIP for this bikeway project. Two stages of the project have moved earlier by one year; design
will now start in FY23 and be completed in FY25, and land acquisition will now start in FY25
and be completed in FY27. Beyond FY28, the remaining funded needed to complete this
project will be $7.8 million.

• Falls Road East Side Hiker/Biker Path (P500905): $11.1 million is proposed to be delayed
beyond the 6-year CIP for this bicycle/pedestrian project. These funds were originally
scheduled in FY27 and FY28. This project has been deferred repeatedly over the past 15+
years.

• US 29 Pedestrian and Bicycle Improvements (P502304): $5.5 million is budgeted for this
project to fund the design and construction of pedestrian and bicycle improvements to Flash
stations along the US 29 corridor.

• Oak Drive/ MD 27 Sidewalk (P501908): $12.5 million is budgeted for this sidewalk project.
The project would be fully constructed by FY28 with this recommended allocation.

(6)
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• Bradley Boulevard (MD 191) Improvements (P501733): $6.6 million is proposed to be
delayed beyond the 6-year CIP for this bikeway project. Construction was scheduled to begin
in FY26 and complete in FY27, but now the project will begin construction in FY28 and be
completed sometime beyond the 6-year CIP.

• Sandy Spring Bikeway (P502306): $200,000 is budgeted for FY23 for cost sharing with MDOT
SHA for the final design and construction of a ten-foot-wide sidepath on the north side of
MD 108 from Doctor Bird Road to Norwood Road.

• Metropolitan Branch Trail (P501110): There are no funding changes for this project,
however, this project has been repeatedly delayed for the past 15 years. This project was
previously one of the Planning Board’s top transportation priorities. Since it is now fully
funded, it was removed from the Top 100 priority list. Phase 1 construction was completed in
2018. Phase 2 design and property acquisition was completed in FY22. Utility relocations were
completed in FY22. Construction was scheduled to start in FY22 and be completed in 30
months (FY24). Due to bid procurement rules, the project is being re-bid, as only one
contractor submitted, so contract award and construction initiation is likely delayed by 6
months (still FY24 hopefully).

• Cherry Hill Road Bike Facility (P502314): This project was added to the adopted FY23-28 CIP
and there have been no changes in the scheduled funding. The project will upgrade existing
bike facilities and complete missing bikeway segments along Randolph Road and Cherry Hill
Road from Old Columbia Pike to the Montgomery-Prince George’s county line. This project is
identified as a high priority in the Bicycle Master Plan and located in an Equity Focus Area.

• Norwood Road Shared Use Path (P502313): This project was also added to the adopted
FY23-28 CIP and will construct a shared use path along Norwood Road from New Hampshire
Ave (MD 650) to Norbeck Road.

MAJOR PROJECT-RELATED CONCERNS NOT ADDRESSED IN THE CIP 

• Systemic Safety Countermeasure Program: Initiate a funding program focused on systemic
improvements that address crash risks identified in the Predictive Safety Analysis. Systemic
countermeasure implementation is a common Vision Zero approach that identifies many
locations throughout the county for rapid application of improvements. These treatments are
generally considered well-suited for widespread implementation because of their safety
effectiveness, cost effectiveness, and because they may be implemented with limited study
and design. In contrast, spot safety treatments use traditional site-based analysis at a specific
location. See Attachment C, which includes candidate locations for systemic countermeasure
implementation from the Planning Department’s Predictive Safety Analysis.

(7)
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• Bike Racks: Similar to last year’s CIP review, this issue is still a concern. Based on a 2016
survey, over 8,600 bicycle parking spaces are needed at public schools, public libraries, and
recreation centers; the vast majority are needed at schools. The recommendation in the 2019-
2020 Bicycle Master Plan Biennial Monitoring Report is to upgrade deficient bike racks at all
public libraries and recreation centers over the next two years and expand and upgrade
bicycle parking availability at all public schools over a ten-year period. As shown in Table 7
below, the estimated cost to upgrade and expand bicycle parking at these public facilities is
approximately $3.6 million.

Table 7: Estimated Cost to Address Bicycle Parking Needs at Public Facilities 
Facility Type Bicycle Racks Needed Estimated Cost 
Elementary Schools 3,831 $1,566,000 
Middle Schools 1,892 $788,000 
High Schools 2,546 $1,188,000 
Public Libraries 158 $18,000 
Recreation Centers 228 $30,000 
Total 8,655 $3,590,000 

Source: Bicycle Master Plan Biennial Monitoring Report – 2019-2020, Table 14, page 47. 

• Aspen Hill BiPPA: Similar to last year this is still a concern. According to the Aspen Hill Vision
Zero Study, there were 23 severe or fatal crashes in the Aspen Hill Vision Zero Study area
between 2015 and 2019. Another fatal crash occurred on February 5, 2023 at the intersection
of Hewitt Avenue and Georgia Avenue. In 2019, the Planning Board requested the creation of a
new BiPPA project to address the deficiencies identified in the Aspen Hill Vision Zero Study,
conducted by the Planning Department. This action has not been added to the CIP.
https://montgomeryplanning.org/planning/communities/midcounty/aspen-hill/aspen-hill-
vision-zero-study/ .

RECOMMENDATIONS/COMMENTS 

Staff is generally supportive of the County Executive’s Recommended FY24 Capital Budget and FY23-
FY28 CIP, but recommends that the following specific comments be transmitted to the County 
Council: 

• Capital Crescent Trail (P501316): It is critical that this project be completed to coincide with
the completion of the Purple Line (now scheduled for FY27). The proposed delay in this
project’s schedule beyond FY28 is unacceptable. Given the uncertainty of state aid, we
recommend that budget adjustments to other lower-priority projects be made to fully fund
this project to ensure that it will be constructed by FY27.

• Aspen Hill Bicycle-Pedestrian Priority Area project: Fund a new project to implement the
safety recommendations in the Aspen Hill Vision Zero Study.

(8)
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• Systemic Safety Countermeasure Program: Initiate a funding program focused on systemic
improvements that address crash risks identified in the Predictive Safety Analysis.

• Bike Racks: Create a new program to upgrade deficient bike racks at all public libraries and
recreation centers over the next two years and expand and upgrade bicycle parking
availability at all public schools over a ten-year period.

ATTACHMENTS 

Attachment A – Recommended Changes to Project Expenditures 
Attachment B – 2021 Planning Board Transportation Priorities 
Attachment C – Candidate Locations for Systemic Countermeasure Implementation 

(9)
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Park Valley Road Bridge 
(P501523) 

Category 

Subcategory 

Planning Area 

Required Adequate Public: Facility 

Planning, Design and Supervision 

Site Improvements and Utilities 

Construction 

Federal Aid 

G.O. Bonds 

Impact Tax 

TOTAL EXPENDITURES 

TOTAL FUNDING SOURCES 

Transportation 

Bridges 

Takoma Park 

Yes 

Date Last Modified 

Administering Agency 

Status 

•+·i?ff&EM?ffi-•• FY25 FY26 

589 

� 
4,23 1 

4,850 

3,205 

1,308 

337 

4,850 

EXPENDITURE SCHEDULE ($000s) 

526 63 

� 
4,149 82 

4,675 175 

FUNDING SCHEDULE ($000s) 

3,205 

1,133 

337 

4,675 

175 

175 

APPROPRIATION AND EXPENDITURE DATA csooos) 
Appropriation FY 24 Request 

Cumulative Appropriation 

Expenditure / Encumbrances 

Unencumbered Balance 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

4,850 

4,722 

128 

Year First Appropriation 

Last FY's Cost Estimate 

12/23122 

Transportation 

Final Design Stage 

---

FY15 

4,850 

This project provides for the replacement of the existing Park Valley Road Bridge over Sligo Creek and realignment of the nearby existing Sligo Creek Hiker/Biker 
Trail The replacement Park Valley Road Bridge will be a 34 foot single span simply supported prestressed concrete slab beam structure carrying a 26 feet clear 
roadway, a 5 foot 8 inches wide sidewalk on the south side, and an 8 inches wide cum on the north side for a total clear bridge width of32 feet 4 inches. An 
approximately 85 foot Jong approach roadway and an approximately 85 foot long sidewalk connector will be reconstructed to tie the bridge to the existing roadway 
and trail. The realignment of the nearby existing hard surface Sligo Creek Hiker/Biker Trail will include a new 12 foot wide, 65 foot long single span simply 
supported prefabricated steel truss pedestrian bridge over Sligo Creek, plus a new 10 foot wide approximately 213 foot long hard surface trail to tie the new 
pedestrian bridge to the existing trail, plus reconfiguration of the existing substandard mini circle Park Valley Road/Sligo Creek Parkway intersection to a regular 
T-intersection with a new crosswalk and a new 6 foot wide refuge median on Park Valley Road for the new trail. A new 5 foot wide, approximately 190 foot long
natural surface pedestrian path will be constructed !!long the existing hard surface trail. Also, a parking Jot will be removed at the northwest of the Park Valley Road
Bridge.

LOCATION 

The project site is located west the intersection of Park Valley Road and Sligo Creek Parkway in Silver Spring. 

CAPACITY 

Upon completion, the Average Daily Traffic [ADl] on the Park Valley Road Bridge will remain under 1,100 vehicles per day. 

ESTIMATED SCHEDULE 

The design of the project is underway with C.I.P. NO. 509132 and is expected to finish in 2018. The construction is scheduled to start in the Spring of2018 and be 
completed in the mid 2020. The schedule is delayed due to requirements for Federal funding, additional stream work and drainage required for M-NCPPC park 
permit, and WSSC design schedule for a water main relocation. 

PROJECT JUSTIFICATION 

The existing Park Valley Road Bridge, built in 1931, is a 30 foot single span structure carrying a 20 foot clear roadway and a 5 foot wide sidewalk on the south 
side, for a total clear bridge width of25 feet 9 inches. The 2013 inspection revealed that the concrete deck and abutments are in very poor condition. This bridge is 
considered structurally deficient. The bridge has posted load limits of30,000 lb. The trail realignment is necessary to maintain pedestrian/bicycle access during 
construction of the replacement Park Valley Bridge, improve pedestrian/bicycle safety and accessibility of the Sligo Creek hiker/biker trail in the vicinity of Park 
Valley Road, and enhance the trail in compliance with.ADA requirements.The reconfigured T-intersection will improve traffic safety and provide better access for 
school buses and fire-rescue apparatus. 

OTHER 

CE Recommended (FY23-28 Amended CIP) 180 







































































































Observation Drive ExtendedObservation Drive Extended
(P501507)(P501507)

Category Transportation Date Last Modified 03/13/23

SubCategory Roads Administering Agency Transportation

Planning Area Clarksburg and Vicinity Status Planning Stage

Total Thru FY22 Rem FY22
Total

6 Years
FY 23 FY 24 FY 25 FY 26 FY 27 FY 28

Beyond
6 Years

EXPENDITURE SCHEDULE ($000s)

Planning, Design and Supervision 10,054 1 521 8,337 1,478 1,500 759 2,000 2,000 600 1,195

Land 26,452 - - 1,652 - - 500 1,152 - - 24,800

Site Improvements and Utilities 2,240 - - 1,540 - - - - 1,200 340 700

Construction 76,847 - - 42,500 - - - - 19,500 23,000 34,347

TOTAL EXPENDITURES 115,593 1 521 54,029 1,478 1,500 1,259 3,152 22,700 23,940 61,042

FUNDING SCHEDULE ($000s)

G.O. Bonds 115,593 1 521 54,029 1,478 1,500 1,259 3,152 22,700 23,940 61,042

TOTAL FUNDING SOURCES 115,593 1 521 54,029 1,478 1,500 1,259 3,152 22,700 23,940 61,042

APPROPRIATION AND EXPENDITURE DATA ($000s)

Appropriation FY 24 Request - Year First Appropriation FY16

Cumulative Appropriation 4,894 Last FY's Cost Estimate 115,593

Expenditure / Encumbrances 1

Unencumbered Balance 4,893

 PROJECT DESCRIPTION
The project provides for the design and construction of a 2.2 mile long roadway within a minimum 150-foot right-of-way. The work will be constructed in 2
Phases. Phase 1 includes a 4-lane divided roadway (two lanes in each direction) starting at existing Observation Drive near Waters Discovery Lane and continuing
north beyond West Old Baltimore Road to the point where it meets the planned extension of Little Seneca Parkway, along with a ten-foot wide shared-use path on
the west side and a bike path on the east side to provide Greenway connectivity. Phase 1 will also include the widening of Little Seneca Parkway to four lanes west
of MD 355 and construction of its extension west to Observation Drive. A bridge approximately 550 feet in length will be constructed near Waters Discovery Lane,
ending at West Old Baltimore Road near the future MTA Comsat Station. A traffic signal will be provided at the West Old Baltimore Road intersection. In Phase
2, between Little Seneca Parkway and existing Observation Drive near Stringtown Road, the scope includes a two-lane roadway, along with an eight-foot wide
shared-use path on the west side, with space for the two additional master-planned lanes and a five-foot wide sidewalk on the east side to be built in the future. Traffic
signals will be provided at the Shawnee Lane and Little Seneca Parkway intersections.

LOCATION
Clarksburg and Germantown

ESTIMATED SCHEDULE
Final design began in FY22. Land acquisition for Phase 1 will occur in FY25 and FY26, and construction will be completed in FY29. Land acquisition and
construction for Phase 2 will occur beyond FY28.

PROJECT JUSTIFICATION
This project is needed to provide a north-south corridor that links the existing Observation Drive to Stringtown Road, providing multi-modal access to a rapidly
developing residential and business area between the I-270 and MD 355 corridors. The project improves mobility and safety for local travel and pedestrian, bicycle
and vehicular access to residential, employment, commercial and recreational areas. It also provides a facility for implementation by Maryland Transit
Administration (MTA) for the Corridor Cities Transitway (CCT) including two stations. The transitway will be Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) and will be located in
the median area of Observation Drive.

OTHER
Land costs are based on preliminary design.

FISCAL NOTE
The cost estimate is based on preliminary design only. A more accurate cost estimate will be prepared upon the completion of final design.

DISCLOSURES
A pedestrian impact analysis will be performed during design or is in progress.
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By DTE March 23, 2023 

Observation Drive – Production schedule Phase 1A and Phase 1B 

Project Description: 

The project provides for the design and construction of a 2.2 mile long roadway within a minimum 150 
foot right of way.  The work will be conducted in 2 main phases, with Phase 1 occurring in two 
simultaneous sub-phases (1A & 1B).    Phase 1A  includes a 4-lane divided roadway (2 lanes in each 
direction) starting at existing Observation Drive near Waters Discovery Lane and continuing to West Old 
Baltimore Road along with a shared use path on the west side and a bike path on the east side to 
provide Greenway connectivity.  A bridge approximately 550 feet long will be constructed near Waters 
Discovery Lane ending near West Old Baltimore Road..  A traffic signal will be provided at the West Old 
Baltimore Road intersection.  Phase 1B includes 4 lanes of Observation Drive from West Old Baltimore 
Road to the point where it meets the extension of Little Seneca Parkway, with a shared use path on the 
west side and bike path on the east side.  Phase 1B also includes the widening and extension of Little 
Seneca Parkway to 4 lanes from MD 355—including its bike path and sidewalk—and the extension of 
Observation Drive north of West Old Baltimore Road. The feasibility of Little Seneca Parkway cross 
section has not been validated with regulatory agencies and will be refined during preliminary design. In 
Phase 2, between Little Seneca Parkway and existing Observation Drive near Stringtown Road, the scope 
includes a two-lane roadway, along with a shared-use path on the west side, with space for the two 
additional master-planned lanes and a sidewalk on the east side to be built in the future. Traffic signals 
will be provided at the Shawnee Lane and Little Seneca Parkway intersections. 

Estimated Schedule: 

Final design of Phase 1A and preliminary design of Phase 1B began in FY23.  Final design for Phase 1A 
ends in FY26.  Final design for Phase 1B ends in FY27.  Land acquisition for Phase 1A is in FY26.  
Construction for Phase 1A starts in FY27 and finishes in FY29.   Land acquisition for Phase 1B is in FY28.  
Construction for Phase 1B starts in FY28 and finishes in FY29. All work for Phase 2 will occur beyond 
FY29. 

Other: 

The cost estimate is based on preliminary design only.  Costs have not been updated since FY19. A more 
accurate cost estimate will be prepared during final design and value engineering will be utilized to 
partially offset anticipated cost increases.   
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